
 

Uinta County Fair Board Minutes 
April 7, 2021 

Uinta County Fair Board Office 

I. Call to Order: 
 7:00 p.m. by Steve Sims, President 

 
II. In Attendance: 

 Steve Sims, Brandon Day, Brent Hatch, Pete Lym, Becky Lupher, Robin Whitmore, Ami Barker, 
Josh Davis, Chrystal Sims, McKenna Brinton, Suzy Holmes, Jordan Bayles 
 

III. Agenda: 
 Approved as presented 

 
IV. Minutes: 

 To be filed as presented 
 

V. Financials: 
 Ami re-issued checks to Karmen Sanone and Aubrey Reger from their 2020 checks that have 

not been received/ located by them 
 To be filed as presented 

 
VI. Public Input: 

 An email was received from Kesley Ellis with Henderson Meat regarding what is required of 
them by the Wyoming Livestock Board (WLSB) as far as bill of sale and brand inspections. 

 An email was received from WLSB regarding rabbits and RHDV2 in Wyoming 
 A local brand inspector Jordan Bayles was in attendance to answer questions and clarify needs 

for brand inspections and bills of sale associated with the Jr. Livestock Sale.  All animals going 
through the sale will be required to be consigned to the sale (through the exhibitor 
declaration sheet).   
Brand Inspectors will be present at weigh-ins for beef and sheep to check brand inspections 
(to verify brands and ownership), as well as drafting new brand inspections for sale 
consignment. Beef and Sheep coming from states that do not have brand inspection 
requirements, a bill of sale will be required. All other species participating in market classes 
must provide proof of ownership through a bill of sale to the exhibitor.  All beef and sheep 
crossing the scales with brand inspections, as well as all other species with bills of sale, will be 
consigned to the sale.  Youth will still need to turn in the sale declaration form stating which 
animal will be sold.  Upon the close of the fair, the consigned bill of sale on animals unsold 
will revert to the youth’s name.  Jordan stated that per approval from his supervisor, he will 
waive the surcharge for the onsite inspections.  The cost per animal for inspection onsite will 
be $1.40/lamb and $3.85/beef.  Motion was made by Robin, second by Brandon for Fair Board 
to cover the onsite brand inspection fees for this year; passed unanimously.  Jordan stated 
that if an animal is marked for Wyoming State Fair and marked for resale by the buyer, the 
original brand inspection or bill of sale automatically returns back to the exhibitor.  Ami along 
with 4H and FFA will distribute this information to the public and youth again.   

 Ami presented information and numbers for advertising options.  Motion by Brandon, second 
by Brent to approve advertising options with Cook Brothers Broadcasting at $2450 and Stakt 
Signs at $37; passed unanimously.  Motion by Robin, second by Brent to utilize our 2020-2021 



 

free month of advertising through Evanston Chamber of Commerce (electronic sign on Front 
and 6th Street) during the month of June, and then utilizing our 2021-2022 free month during 
July; approved unanimously.  Smash Pass online ticketing was discussed.  Wyoming Livestock 
Roundup advertising was discussed. Electronic sign at Smith’s was discussed and the 
discussion Alan Griffin had with Ami was that of stationary signage not being as effective as 
radio due strictly to the location.  Mark Tesoro informed Ami that their newspaper printing 
company in Ogden can print a full color tab size “competition guide/ fair book” of 80 pages 
for around $3.45/each.  This is the price in hand and mailing or inserting in the newspapers 
would be in addition.   

 Wyoming Association of Fairs scholarships were received for 4H/FFA alumni, as well as one 
for Fair staff expenses to conferences. 

 Four applications were received for the Fair scholarship.  McKenna and Suzy will review the 
applications and tally scoring of requirements on the applications.  Then Ami will email this 
information out for a decision by the board in order to get decisions reported to the 3 high 
schools by April 30.   
 

VII. Committee Reports: 
 None from LSC 
 None from 4H 
 None from FFA 
 None from maintenance 
 Ami reached out to Dr. Michael Adams to meet requirements for applying for variance etc. 

He was very optimistic that fair can move forward with all plans of a “normal fair” that would 
be carried out without any restrictions.   

 Ami presented a recommendation for fairground modifications with regards to the chain link 
fence on the outside of the food court.  With the LSC planning not to have a buyer’s dinner 
onsite this year, the purchase of another tent section for $9000 could possibly be used 
towards this option.  She proposed moving the fence out 75 feet from the exterior pavement 
line at present to allow for all vendors to be located in one location as well as making room 
for having the goat tent set up for covered seating at the picnic tables. The board were 
interested in hearing more discussion including pricing and options after Ami presents the 
proposal to the commissioners.   
 

VIII. Old Business: 
 There were 6 applications with fees submitted for powered-campsites, and as there are 6 

available, Ami will confirm with all 6 applicants.   
 Ami is having trouble finding judges for round robin showmanship since the payment for these 

judges is $15/hour and it typically only lasts 1-1.5 hours.  Ami put it out to WAF and the 
feedback was that 4H and FFA are responsible for lining up their judges (typically locals), and 
carrying out the event.  She will get together with Cari, Brynn, Brendan, and McKenna to 
discuss this further.  The board are in full support of 4H and FFA taking over this role for 
showmanship. 

 Brad Asay relayed to Ami that their mountain-man club is willing to carry out the tomahawk 
throw Wednesday and Friday nights if the board want to use actual tomahawks rather than 
axes to throw.  The board are entirely supportive of having them carry out the event this year 
with their equipment and following fair it will be revisited to see if this is an event to continue 
hosting each year.   



 

 McKenna shared the stain and look of the boards at this point and requested designs for 
individual boards.  The designs will be as follows: livestock, 4H, FFA, Bucking Horse, Pistol 
Pete, 307, and US Flag  
 
    

IX. New Business: 
 Ami asked for suggestions of a few superintendents and was given a few names and numbers 

to contact. 
 Prizes, buckles, and rosettes will be awarded as they were in 2019 since sponsorships seem 

to be up from last year.  
 Brandon requested to be more involved with the budget proposal this year as he feels we 

should be getting more funding.   
 Meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m. 


